








San Dieguito Art Guild
The Paint Rag

January, 1997

CALENDAR CHECK:

Dec. 27, Fri, January Show Take-In, 9 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.
Jan. 1, Wed., New Years Day, the Off Track Gallery is closed
Jan. 2, Thurs., Board Meeting, 9:30 a.m. at Larabee House, Quail Gardens
Jan. 2, Thurs., General Meeting, 1:30 p.m., Ecke Hall, Quail Gardens
Jan. 6, Mond., Wall/floor Renters Rotation, 10:00 a.m. - 2:00 p.m.
Jan. 12, Sun., Artist of the Month: Evelyn Cramer, Reception for her CATS exhibition from 2-4 p.m.
Jan. 31, Fri., February Show Take-In, 9 a.m. - 12 pm, or your choice of hours

PRESIDENT’S CORNER:

The SDAG Board wishes all of our members a very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year! We hope you all 
have a great holiday! And thanks to everyone who has worked so hard this past year to make our guild a great 
organization.

Environmental Painters: You are missing a great chance to paint nature and enjoy the company of other artists 
if you don’t join us for our Tuesday morning excursions around San Diego. So far, we have painted the Paint 
Loma Light House, Wind and Sea (in La Jolla), Quail Gardens, Lake Hodges (from Del Dios),and Moonlight 
Beach, to name just a hew of our Tuesday painting spots. We have been getting better with each excursion and 
would love to have more company. Call Shirley Hawley if this note tempts you even a little!

Thank you to Basia Koenig for a great job on the new SDAG Directory, it looks beautiful!

Thank you to Michael Gaszynski for donating the painting we raffled off at the December Cash Awards Recep-
tion. Michael was on hand to select the winning ticket and Jim Faupel was the lucky winner.

IMPORTANT NOTICE: For those of you who are considering using Iris or Giclee prints, I strongly recommend 
you read the October issue of the Art Calendar (available from Barnes and Noble). The dyes they have been 
using to ink jet the images have evidently been fading rapidly and could very easily cause problems resulting in 
unhappy customers whose art purchases suddenly disappear, quite literally, before their eyes.

Wall/Floor Renters: If you are not sure how to operate the credit card machine, or are not familiar with Gal-
lery Procedures, please ask for assistance. We recently had two incidents involving equipment malfunction that 
could have resulted in the loss of a customer. We now have a new credit card machine in the gallery, but it is 
only as good as its operator.



Thank you to all the members who helped put on the December Cash Awards Show, including Claudia and 
Reese Brown and Loretta Phoenix for the beautiful decorations, Courtney Strand, Harriet Shoup and Ken 
Slaughter for take down and take-in, Jeff Brosbe and Pearl Cadwell for picture hanging (and general support 
for everyone), Wally Chase for signs, Char Cee Colosia for arranging for the judge, Joan Grine for ribbons and 
notification, and Basia Koenig for certificates. You all did a terrific job!

I only received one call for the Ojai trip. I assume that this means there is no interest? What about taking van 
trip up there for an extra long day? Give me a call if you are interested in this trip!

Cyndy Brenneman

ARTIST OF THE MONTH: EVELYN CRAMER

Evelyn Cramer began painting as a hobby shortly after moving to the DeLuz area in 1982. Her art soon became 
a very rewarding and creative form of self expression for her. She took advantage of the many fine teachers in 
the North County area and was soon winning awards in juried shows. Evelyn works with watercolor, acrylic, 
pastels, and a combination of media. Her landscapes depict the beautiful areas around her home in DeLuz (10 
miles north of Fallbrook), a land of rolling hills, avocado orchards, and myriad flowers. A lover of animals, Ev-
elyn has created a body of works in pastel of cats. Most of her models came from family, friend’s, and neighbor-
hood pets. “Pastel is an excellent media for drawing portraits of animals. I feel that good art requires dedication, 
perseverance, and most of all listening and seeing. I never stop.” Evelyn invites all SDAG members and friends 
to join her at the reception for her CATS exhibit on Sunday, January 12, from 2 to 4 p.m. at the Off Track Gal-
lery.

STUDIO AND GARDEN TOUR: The following artists have agreed to participate in this event.

1.  Charlene Bonney (Encinitas)	 7.  Moreen Moore (RSF) - maybe
2.  Cyndy Brenneman & Sucette Amon	 8.  Tom Shannon (Cardiff)
3.  Cathy Breslaw (Encinitas)	 9.  Diane Smith (Encinitas)
4.  Char Cee Colosia (Carlsbad Lagoon)	 10.  Hildegarde Stubbs (Encinitas)
5.  Joan Grine (Sun Valley)	 11.  Betty Sturdevan (Encinitas)
6.  Irina Gronborg (Solana Beach)	 12.  Patricia Watkins (RSF)

It looks like Quail Gardens will be having their portion of the Studio and Garden tour event on either the second 
or third Saturday of May. Artists are being asked to paint and show their art at Quail Gardens on that date. Our 
portion of the tour will be the next day on either the 11th or the 18th of May. So, start painting Quail Gardens!

POSTER CONTEST (Studio and Garden Tour): All participating SDAG members (those showing their studios 
and gardens) should start painting right away for the poster contest. The deadline for turning in your entries is 
February 14, 1997, Valentines Day!



NEEDED: We need photos of art, artists, gardens, and/or studios to use for publicity for the Studio and Garden 
Tour! Please call Shirley Hawley if you have photos that we could use for this purpose. Thanks!

There were 61 entries in the December Cash Awards Show. Paintings by the following artists were selected for 
awards by Jack Ragland. Congratulations.

The Winner of the Silver Grumbacher medal was Harriet Shoup.
Best of Show was awarded to Nancy Jarvis.

Water Media	 Oil & Acrylics		  Other Media

1.  Pearl Cadwell	 1.  Allin Budek	 1.  Cyndy Brenneman
2.  Gay Fisher	 2.  True Taft	 2.  Char Cee Colosia
3.  Dorothy Taylor	 3.  Paula Dahl	 3.  Jeff Brosbe
HM  Joyce Chaney	 HM  Shirley Hawley	 HM  Joan Grine
HM  Sally Bly	 HM  Ellen Toohey	 HM  Courtney Strand
HM  Michael Gaszynski	 HM  Bob Ferguson	 HM  Amber Cottle
		  HM  Michael Seewald

Flower fields update: Start working on your Flower Fields paintings! It looks as if we will be having the 
Flower Fields Paint-In and Art Exhibition at pretty much the same time as last year. We will be using the same 
space as last year and we may actually get more space, if we are lucky. We are not sure yet what percent of 
sales the Carlsbad Ranch is going to ask for, but our best guess is that it will be close to what it was last year 
(10%). Hildegarde Stubbs is organizing this event again this year and she will be keeping us posted as to exact 
dates, times, percentages, and etc. in upcoming Paint Rag issues.

Attention SDAG members: We are looking for a member who would be willing to be a JOB COORDINATOR 
for the guild. We have lots of people show sign up for various jobs at SDAG events, but very often people for-
get to mark the dates on their calendars and consequently don’t remember to show up. Up until now, we have 
had no one available to keep track of these sign ups and no one to call and remind members when and where 
they are scheduled to work. We really need someone to do this for the guild. It would help to keep things orga-
nized and running smoothly! If you are interested in doing this job, please let Cyndy Brenneman know.

GALLERY SITTERS: Sitters who sell a painting or other piece of art in excess of $50.00 should fill out a 
Thank You card (Name and Address) for the purchase and put the card in the artist’ pocket in the Sales Binder. 
Artists can add notes and postage at a later date and send these personalized Thank You notes to their patrons. 
It is easier to fill this information in at the time of the sale than to wait and try to find an address in the receipt 
book (pink copies) at a later date, and the patrons really do appreciate them. Thanks!



Sales Tax: Starting in January, the Guild will begin collecting the tax for sales made in the gal-
lery. We will be paying these same taxes quarterly to the Board of Equalization. No taxes will 
be collected for out-of-state sales. Tax on personal sales outside the gallery will, as usual, be 
paid by the individual artist.

DEMONSTRATOR LIST FOR 1997 (Partial) - Courtesy of Char Cee Colosia

January - William Bloomhuff: Negative Manipulator
February - Jeanne Shanahan: Watercolor and Collage
March - Ora O’Toole: Oil Pastels (Ora is a very charming and entertaining lady!)
April - Dorothy Drum: Acrylic Ink
May - Franz Marie Haeger: Figure and Portrait Drawing
June - Currently looking for a Clay Worker or Sculptor/sculptress

WALL RENTERS TAKE-IN / WALL HANGING ASSISTANCE PLAN

All Wall/Floor Renters will take turns assisting in take-in and hanging of the gallery at the ro-
tations. The following is the Assistant Rotation List for 1997. Just as when you sit the Gallery, 
you are required to provide a replacement for yourself if you are unable to attend. In the event 
that you have made arrangements for a replacement, you must notify the Wall/Floor Rent-
ers Chairman (Jackie Bissell) of this fact, including the name of your replacement. The same 
people have been doing this job for the past two years, or more, and they are getting tired. 
Since we all benefit from the work done during take-in and wall hanging each month, this plan 
is our way of spreading the work load more equitably and getting everyone involved. (Sitting 
the Gallery on these dates does not count as assisting.)

1.) January 6, 1997 Wall/Floor Renters Rotation

Take-In starts at 9 a.m.
	 Phil Henschel
	 Allin Budek

Wall Hanging begins at 2 p.m.
	 Diane Deneen
	 Michael Seewald

2.) March 31, 1997 Wall/floor Renters Rotation

Take-In starts at 9 a.m.
	 Ellen Long
	 Robbie Santolucito

Wall Hanging begins at 2 p.m.
	 Mary Lee Shepard
	 Diane Smith



3.) June 30, 1997 Wall/Floor Renters Rotation

Take-In starts at 9 a.m.
	 June Bauer
	 Sandra Bray

Wall Hanging begins at 2 p.m.
	 Bobbi Harrington
	 Alice Jean Dieffenbach

4.) October 6, 1997 Wall/Floor Renters Rotation

Take-In starts at 9 a.m.
	 Joan Land
	 Phil Henschel

Wall Hanging begins at 2 p.m.
	 Pat Watkins
	 Lynn Buettner

Note: Changes in Rules for Wall/Floor Renters are in the Big Book at the Gallery.

THE ARTIST COMMUNITY

Meetings:

The Environmental Painters group is meeting this year on Tuesday mornings from 10:00 a.m. - 1:00 
p.m. All artists are welcome! Come join us on our forays around North County! There are lots of good 
opportunities to paint and plenty of good company. For details and meeting locations contact Shirley 
Hawley.

The North County Photographic Society meets the 3rd Wednesday of every month at Quail Gardens. 
For recorded information call 752-6375.

Exhibitions:

Michael Seewald’s photographic exhibition Ireland will be showing at the Valerie E. Wong Gallery in 
Del Mar starting in January. The gallery is open 10 a.m. - 9 p.m. daily, Sundays 11 a.m. - 6 p.m. For 
further information and directions call 259-6241.

The Rancho Santa Fe Garden Club’s Arts Discovery IV exhibit opens Friday, January 24 with a gala 
preview party from 6-9 p.m. for Garden Club members, artists, and guests. The following day, Jan. 25, 
this exhibit will open for 5 days of free public viewing. The exhibit will include works done in oil, wa-
tercolor, acrylic, mixed media, printmaking, drawing, sculpture, fiber art, ceramics, paper, and photog-
raphy. Student art from Rancho



Santa Fe Schools will also be on display. The exhibit will be open for viewing Jan. 25, 9 a.m. - 5 p.m., Jan. 26, 
11 a.m. - 5 p.m., Jan. 27, 28, 29, 12  5 p.m. For further information call Patricia Watkins.

The Oceanside Museum of Art is presenting Through the Glass Brightly II, a juried glass exhibition showcas-
ing the work of California glass artists. Dec. 3 - Feb. 1, Tues. - Sat., 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. For more information call 
721-2787.

Seventh Annual Children’s Art Exhibit: young artists in North County, ages 5 through 13, are invited to submit 
their art work (one per student) for the exhibit, which will be held in the COAL gallery from January 18 through 
February 2, 1997. A reception will be held on January 18 from 2 to 4 p.m. Joan Grine and Virginia Ribbel will 
be this year’s judges and Dr. Herbert Blair Wilson’s Best of Show Award for $50.00 will be given at 2:30 p.m. 
at the reception. Receiving day is January 11, from 2 to 4:30 p.m. For more information, call Ora O’Toole.

The 19th Annual Arts Festival will be taking place this year from April 18 - 20, 1997, in Lubbock, Texas. The 
entry deadline is January 1, 1997. The festival is a multi-arts/multi-event celebration with visual arts as one 
of thee central elements. Additional foot traffic enhancing features include a preview night event, cultural arts 
exhibits, regional children’s art exhibits, a separate juried visual arts gallery, performing arts stages, a culinary 
plaza, a children’s hands-on craft area and marketplace and more! This is a project of the nonprofit Lubbock 
Arts Alliance, Inc.

The North County Society of Fine Arts is presenting its First Open Juried Art Exhibition from February 1 - 27, 
1007 at the Poway Center for performing Arts. Viewing hours are 12-5 p.m., Tuesday through Saturday. Janu-
ary 10 is the postmark deadline for slides/prints with completed entry and notification forms. The juror will be J. 
Sowinski. For further information call Valerie Raymond or Jean Jarrell.

Instruction/Classes:

PASTEL CLASSES, stressing landscapes, with Joan Grine will be starting in January, and will be held in her 
home by arrangement. All levels of experience are welcome. Fees: $25.00 for a three-hour session for private 
instruction. Group rates are also available. For further details call Joan.

WATERCOLOR CLASSES, January 4-25, Saturday mornings. PAINT WATERCOLORS THAT SELL! Learn 
special techniques to help you with color, value, shape, form, and texture. All levels welcome. 4 complete les-
sons. Fees: $60.00 for SDAG members, and $70.00 for nonmembers. For more information call Stan Stevenson.

PHOTOGRAPHIC WORKSHOPS are available by arrangement. For further information contact Michael 
Seewald.



COLLAGE WORKSHOPS: Claudia Taylor Brown will be teaching a series of four workshops on collage 
as fine art at Quail Botanical Gardens in Encinitas. The dates are February 4, 18, 15, and March 4. Space 
is limited and reservations are required. Call Sallie Bayless for reservations. The workshops will be held 
from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Students are asked to bring a sack lunch. Fees: $20.00 per class for Quail Gardens 
members and $25.00 / class for nonmembers, or all four workshops can be taken for $60.00 for members 
and $75.00 for nonmembers.

SDWS WORKSHOPS; Carole Barnes (American Artist Magazine’s “Acrylic Teacher of the Year”), Jan. 
6-10. Milford Zornes (a leading figure in the California Style Watercolor Movement of the 1930’s), Feb-
ruary 7-9; Carol Surface (Painting from the imagination, the surest route to originality and artistic self-
discovery), February 21-23; Michael Schlicting (Emotional, multi-layered work rooted in the abstract 
forms of nature. He demonstrates that it’s not what you see that counts but what you sense.), March 3-7; 
Nanci Blair Closson (Open up your creative channels and discover where your inspiration gathers mo-
mentum and energy), April 7-11. Please call Cyndy Brenneman for details.

Mira Costa College - Adult Education is offering a Protrait Drawing and painting Class and a Figure 
Drawing and painting Class starting Jan. 27 - May 12. The classes meet on Mondays and Tuesdays. Fliers 
are available at the Off Track Gallery. Classes are taught at Magee Park in Carlsbad. 

Other:

Rhino Art Company is having a HUGE Holiday Sale with items discounted 25-70%! Sale items include 
watercolors, oils, acrylics, pastels, origami, children’s gifts, easels, brushes, art books, and canvas. They 
are featuring Windsor & Newton Scepter Gold watercolor brushes, which are 50% off. Rhino Art is lo-
cated at 125 S. Hwy. 101, Solana Beach, Ca.

Barbara Reichert has some Lanaquarelle cold-press watercolor paper for sale (300 LB). If you are inter-
ested please call Barbara.

The Art Store has opened its doors for business where the former H.G. Daniels was located. Hopefully, 
they will be as good!

SDAG MEMBERS: You may run a free two-line add in the Paint Rag any time you wish. Additional 
lines are charged at a rate of $5.00 /  for each additional 2 lines. Also, please feel free to advise us of your 
recent artistic accomplishments (honorable mentions, awards, etc.). If we have the room, we will print a 
congratulations. We are proud of our members!



Quote of the Month: A copy of the universe is not what is required of art, one of the darned 
things is ample.

Rebecca West, from The Creators, by Daniel J. Boorstin

JANUARY SHOW JUDGE AND DEMONSTRATOR: WILLIAM BLOOMHUFF

William Bloomhuff will be this month’s judge and demonstrator. Mr. Bloomhuff is a fine arts 
photographer who pushes the art of photography to its creative cutting edge by manipulating 
photographic negatives of his work. Starting with his own photographs, William uses various 
methods, including toning, bleaching, and hand painting to create altered photographs that 
project imaginative and surreal visions. By manipulating the film subject matter, and palette, 
he creates an altered reality where accepted concepts of color do not exist, a freedom tradi-
tionally enjoyed by painters. A seasoned world traveler, William has traveled to many exotic 
and fascinating lands, photographing the varied cultures he has experience along the way. He 
has a deep and abiding interest in the rich tribal cultures of Asia, the Middle East, and Africa, 
as well as archeological sites from antiquity. His photographs are produced according to cur-
rent archival standards and are signed, limited editions of five to fifteen. No two pieces are 
painted the same, making each an original. Mr. Bloomhuff will be giving his demonstration 
on January 2, 1997, at the general meeting, 1:30 p.m., Ecke Hall, Quail Gardens. Rhino Art 
has kindly donated a $25.00 gift certificate to be raffled off at this demo!

Editor: Lisa Katter Jackson



San Dieguito Art Guild
The Paint Rag

February, 1997

CALENDAR CHECK: 

Jan. 31, Fri., February Show (Valentines Exhibit) Take-In, 9 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.
Feb. 6, Thurs., Board meeting, 9:30 a.m. at Larabee House, Quail Gardens
Feb. 6, Thurs., General Meeting, 1:30 p.m., Ecke Hall, Quail Gardens
Feb. 9, Sen., Artist of the month: Joan Grine. Reception for Landscapes of the West exhibit and the SDAG Val-
entines Day Party will be 1-4 p.m. at the Off Track Gallery.
Every Sunday, Art on the Green, 8 a.m. - 12 p.m., or your choice of hours.

PRESIDENT’S CORNER:

Last month the Off Track Gallery’s sales exceeded $4,000.00! That is very good for the month of December. In 
fact, it is the best ever! Our Holiday Sale and other holiday activities seem to be increasing foot traffic and sales 
activity in the gallery in what is usually a slow month for us.

The theme for our annual Valentines Exhibit (February) is The Things We Love. The Guild’s Valentines Day 
Reception /  Party will be held on Sunday, Feb. 9 from 1 to 4 p.m. at the Off Track Gallery. It will be held 
jointly with Joan Grine’s Landscapes of the West Reception. We will also be having a Valentines Miniature 
Painting Exhibit in February, which is open to all members. All entries for the miniature Painting Exhibit must 
be no larger than 5 inches in length or width, including frame. Bring your miniature painting entry in with your 
regular show entry at the February Show Take-In on Friday, January 31. The miniatures should make wonder-
ful Valentines Day gifts for our patrons, especially if you can find heart shaped frames to put your work in. 
Members are encouraged to bring in Valentine’s Day cards for the card racks. We will find a place to put all the 
Valentine’s cards; you won’t need to sign up for this.

Valentines Show Party/Joan Grine’s Reception: We need food contributions for our Valentines Show Party! 
Cookies, cakes, pies, vegetable and cheese plates, etc. are needed. Please contact Harriet Shoup if you can help 
with this.

Studio and Garden Tour: Quail Gardens will be having their portion of the Studio and Garden Tour on Saturday, 
May 10. All SDAG artists (not just Studio and Garden Tour artists) are being asked to paint and show their art 
at Quail Gardens on that date. Sunday, May 11, will be the official date for the SDAG Studio and Garden Tour. 
Tickets will be $10.00 each.

Poster Contest (Studio and Garden Tour); Artists that are participating in the Studio and Garden Tour should be 
painting their entries for the poster contest. The deadline for turning in your entries is February 14, 1997, Valen-
tines Day!

We still need photos of art, artists, gardens, and/or studios to use for publicity for the Studio and Garden Tour! 
Call Shirley Hawley if you have photos that we can use for this purpose. Thanks!


